The Criminologist

Official Newsletter of the American Society of Criminology

Vol. 10 No. 2

March, 1985

CALL FOR PAPERS DEADLINE EXTENDED TO APRIL 1. Planning for the Thirty-Seventh Annual Meeting

THE 1985 Annual Meeting of the American Society of Criminology will be held at the Town and Country Hotel in San Diego, California from Wednesday, November 13 through Sunday, November 17. For the 1985 meetings the theme is, "Taking Stock: Current Knowledge and Future Priorities." The Program Committee is especially interested in papers and sessions that examine the relevance of present knowledge for future research and policy. Where there are enough papers, special sessions will be created. If you are interested in presenting a panel and/or presenting a paper, see the "Call for Papers" that has been mailed to you. The "Call for Papers" has also been printed in the January issue of The Criminologist.

We are fortunate to have very favorable room rates from the Town and Country Inn for the meeting: daily rates are from \$55.00-\$65.00 for a single and \$65.00-\$75.00 for a double room. The hotel, the largest in San Diego, is spread over a thirty-two acre complex with a convention hall near the center. Each cluster of buildings containing sleeping rooms has a swimming pool, sauna, and whirlpool. The hotel is about twenty minutes from the airport by shuttle and the weather in southern California in early November is very

Henry Pontell at the University of California, Irvine, has agreed to chair the Local Arrangements Committee. He will be in touch with you during the year to provide you with more information on the many recreational facilities available to you through the hotel as well as the many activities available to you in

San Diego and the surrounding area.

There are several changes planned for the 1985 meeting of which you should be aware. Although most of the program will consist of panels which are similar in format to previous years, the Program Committee has decided to try some different forms of presentation for the 1985 meeting. It was suggested that some topics lend themselves to roundtables, poster sessions, and workshops rather than the traditional panel. We plan to introduce a limited number of these kinds of sessions to determine how well they are attended. If you have some ideas for any of these non-traditional formats, please send a proposal to the appropriate Program Committee member.

At the Cincinnati meeting, the Executive Board of the American Socitey of Criminology approved a policy which requires that program participants must pay their registration fee by September 1, 1985, or their names will not appear in the

continued on page 2

Journal Delayed

As you may be aware, the Society is in a transition phase regarding publication of our journal, CRIMI-NOLOGY: An Interdisciplinary Journal. As final negotiations have not been completed, we wanted to inform you that the February issue, which is your first issue under the 1985 membership year, will be delayed. These negotiations will be completed very shortly.

We appreciate your understanding in this delay and want to assure you that we are making every effort to see that you receive your journal issues as quickly as possible. When you receive your journal we are confident that you will be pleased with its new look and format. Thank you for patience and understanding dur-

ing this transition.

The Criminologist Seeks Editor

THE CRIMINOLOGIST, the official newsletter of The American Society of Criminology, seeks an editor for a three year term beginning January 1986. Duties involve preparing the six yearly issues of the newsletter which is published January, March, May, July, September, and November. Those interested should send a letter by June 10 to Professor Albert Cohen, Chair, Publications Committee, Department of Sociology, Unicontinued on page 5

In This Issue

- John Jay Celebrates 20th, page 2
- Call for Articles, page 3
- · Myth and Art in Criminology by Richard Quinney, page 4
- Program Highlight, page 5
- Positions, page 6

ANNUAL MEETING continued from page 1

meeting program. This program was approved to address a problem which has been persistent over the years: individuals listed on the program to Chair a panel or present a paper simply do not show up and do not bother to notify any of the program staff. This creates an extreme hardship on all concerned. For example, in Cincinnati, one member came to the annual meeting at his own expense to present a paper and found no other member of his panel present. We hope that the implementation of the policy requiring payment of the registration fee by program participants by September 1, 1985 will

eliminate some of these problems.

The Executive Board and the Program Committee also expressed some concern about the over-involvement of some members in the program. In other words, some members presented several papers and acted as a Chair or a Discussant on several other panels. Because the American Society of Criminology is interested in the involvement of as many members as possible in the program, we will endeavor to enforce the existing policy about the number of times a person may appear on a panel, roundtable, or poster session. That policy states that a member of the society may have two forms of participation in the program, only one of which may be a sole-authored paper. The other may be as a Chair, Coordinator, or Discussant. The member is permitted one additional paper presentation if it is jointly authored. This policy applies only to members participating in panels, roundtables, poster sessions or workshops.

ASC members have commented that members sometimes submit a proposal for participation only to hear nothing from anyone associated with the program. Fortunately, these incidents occur very infrequently, but they do occur. Sometimes such occurrences are attributable to an oversight on the part of someone on the Program Committee (including the Program Chair) or a Panel Chair. Sometimes, the letter is mailed by the responsible person and never

arrives.

Planning of a program of the magnitude of the ASC involves an extremely large volume of correspondence by everyone concerned. For example, the Program Chair's office sent out between 1,000 and 1,500 letters for the 1984 Program. Of course, that does not include the amount of correspondence that occurred between Program Committee members, Chair, and potential participants. Mistakes, with that volume of paper, are likely to occur. To avoid future situations where a member has submitted a proposal and does not receive any notification, it is suggested that any member who has mailed a proposal for a paper, panel, etc. and has not received a decision on program participation by July 1, 1985 should contact the Program Chair at the following location:

Marc Riedel

Center for the Study of Crime, Delinquency and Corrections Southern Illinois University Carbondale, Illinois 62901 618-453-5701 618-549-0660

Notification of acceptance of a paper, panel, roundtable, is normally done by the Panel Chair or Program Committee member. In some unusual circumstances, the Program Chair will notify you of acceptance. Notice of rejection of a proposal for participation in the program is guided by the following policy. If a Panel Chair decides that a proposed paper is not appropriate for his/her panel, he/she is requested to return that proposal to a Program Committee member for reassignment to some other panel. If the Program Committee member finds that he/she cannot use the proposal, he/she is requested to mail it to the Program Chair who evaluates it and reassigns it to some other Program Committee member. If it is not an appropriate proposal for the program, the Program Chair writes a letter of rejection to the member.

In other words, although both Panel Chairs and Program Committee members may not find a proposal suitable for their particular purposes, only the Program Chair rejects a submitted proposal for a paper presentation, panel, roundtable, etc. for inclusion in the program. You are being notified of this policy

John Jay College Celebrates Twentieth Anniversary

The twentieth anniversary of the founding of the John Jay College of Criminal Justice will be celebrated on Wednesday, April 17, 1985, at the College. The occasion will be marked by an academic procession followed by a talk by John Jay's recently designated Distinguished Professor of Psychiatry, Robert Jay Lifton. President Gerald W. Lynch will award Presidential metals to several people who have contributed to the success of the College, including a metal posthumous to Professor Lloyd Sealy. The ceremony will be attended by officials of the city of New York, many academicians, members of the political sector, and criminal justice leaders in city and state agencies. The academic community is cordially invited to join the College in its anniversary celebration. The ceremony will start at 3:30 p.m. and will be followed by a reception. Kindly notify the College of your plans to attend by writing to: The Office of the President, John Jay College of Criminal Justice, 444 West 56th Street, New York, New York 10019.

The Criminologist

THE CRIMINOLOGIST is published six times annually in July. September, November, January, March, and May. Copyright® 1985 by the American Society of Criminology. All rights reserved. Distributed to all members of ASC, Annual subscriptions to non-members: \$7:50; foreign subscriptions: \$10.00; single copy: \$1.50. Non-member subscriptions should be ordered from the Society's membership office (address below). ISSN 0164-0240.

Editor: John H. Kramer, Pennsylvania State

Assoc. Editor: William H. Parsonage, Pennsylvania State University.

Published by the American Society of Criminology, 1314 Kinnear Road, Suite 212, Columbus, OH 43212.

Inquiries: Address all correspondence concerning newsletter materials and advertising to John H. Kramer, S-159 Human Development Building, Penn. State University, University Park, PA 16802.

Postmaster: Please send address changes to: 1314 Kinnear Rd., Suite 212, Columbus, OH 43212.

ASC President: Austin T. Turk, Sociology Dept., Univ. of Toronto, Toronto, Ont. M5S 1A1 Canada.

Membership: For information concerning ASC membership, contact J. Robert Lilly, ASC, Treasurer, 1314 Kinnear Rd., Suite 212, Columbus, OH 43212.

Second class postage paid at Columbus, Ohio.

continued on page 3

CALL FOR ENTRIES 1985 ASC Gene Carte Student Paper Competition

We solicit your interest in The American Society of Criminology Gene Carte Student Paper Competition. Following are the procedures and specifications that will be adhered to for the 1985 competition.

Those Eligible to Enter Papers:

Any student currently enrolled on a full-time basis in an academic program at either the undergraduate or graduate level.

Specifications for Papers:

All entries must be empirical and/or theoretical papers related to criminology. Papers must be 6,000 words or less, typewritten, double-spaced on 81/2 x 11 white paper using standard format for the organization of papers and citations. Since papers will be evaluated anonymously, author(s) name(s) and affiliation(s) should appear only on the title page.

Deadline for Entries:

Entries should be submitted on or before April 15, 1985 to:

Professor Richard Vandiver

Department of Sociology

University of Montana Missoula, Montana 59812

Entries will be judged by panel of scholars in the field and, therefore, it will be necessary that FIVE copies of papers be provided.

Procedures for Judging Entries:

Judges will rate entries based upon criteria such as significance of the topic, quality of theoretical orientation, methodology, scholarly comprehensiveness and interpretation, quality of writing, and contribution to the field. The judges' selection of entries for awards will be final.

The 1st, 2nd, and 3rd place papers will be awarded monetary prizes of \$300, \$150, and \$100, respectively, and will be eligible for presentation at the 1985 meeting of The American Society of Criminology in San Diego, California, November 13-17. Prize-winning student papers will be presented in the general sessions of the Society's meeting. Students will be acknowledged at the Annual Meeting Awards Ceremony.

Notification of Awards:

The author of entries selected by the judges for awards will be notified in writing by August 1, 1985.

1984 ANNUAL MEETING PROGRAM AVAILABLE

A copy of the 1984 Annual Meeting Program with abstracts and the complete mailing addresses of all program participants may be purchased for \$5.00. If you would like to order a copy, please send your check to: Ms. Sarah Hall, The American Society of Criminology, 1314 Kinnear Road, Suite 212, Columbus, Ohio 43212.

ANNUAL MEETING continued from page 2

in order to avoid rejection of a quality proposal from the program simply

because it does not fit in one panel or area.

If you have any questions about the information and policies presented previously, please do not hesitate to contact me. I look forward to your participation in the program for a successful meeting in San Diego.

Marc Riedel 1985 Program Chair

CALL FOR ARTICLES

The Canadian Criminology Forum, an interdisciplinary journal for the advancement of research in criminology and criminal justice, is requesting articles. The Canadian Criminology Forum, now in its sixth year of publication, is a refereed semi-annual journal that features theoretical and substantive articles, book reviews, review essays, and interviews relevant to criminology related disciplines (such as law, sociology, psychology, and history). Since its inception, the primary objective of the journal has been to provide students in advanced degree and certificate programs in criminology with an opportunity to publish their independent research, and those coauthored with university faculty. As a result of this policy, and the editorial board's strict review standards, the Forum regularly features some of the most original and outstanding criminological research currently being completed by advanced students from various applied and academic graduate programs. For further information, contact: Canadian Criminology Forum, c/o Centre of Criminology, University of Toronto, 130 St. George St. Rm. 8001, Toronto, Ontario M5S 1A1, Canada.

The Journal of Crime and Justice, the Official Publication of the Midwestern Criminal Justice Association, is inviting manuscripts that address any criminal justice or criminological issue. The Journal of Crime and Justice is a multidisciplinary journal and will publish articles written by scholars in all relevant disciplines. In addition, the Journal will publish articles employing a broad range of methodologies: quantitative, qualitative, historical, and philosophical. Manuscripts must be typed, double-spaced, and not exceed 25 pages in length. They should be submitted in triplicate and accompanied by an abstract of 100 words. Style format is APA. Send manuscripts to: Francis T. Cullen, Editor, Journal of Crime and Justice, Criminal Justice Program, Mail Location 108, University of Cincinnati, Cincinnati, OH 45221.

James Alan Fox, Northeastern University, editor of the new Journal of Quantitative Criminology invites submissions to the journal's up-

continued on page 8

Myth and The Art of Criminology

By Richard Quinney

(This article is an edited version of Quinney's speech given upon receipt of the Edwin H. Sutherland award. The editor has abbreviated the presentation for publication and apologizes for any difficulties this may cause the reader.)

After all these years we continue to give our highest respects to Edwin Sutherland. The award in his name is to honor him. He is still our model of what it is to be a criminologist; he gives direction to our work. While I was writing The Social Reality of Crime, Sutherland was my guide. At an earlier time he had taken the conventional knowledge of criminology and reformulated it into a new theory. I too would attempt to reformulate a body of thought into a theory that expressed the needs of the time. It was the point of view that was important. Emily Dickinson's line of poetry caught the form: "Tell the Truth but tell it slant." Years later I would be informed by an Eastern philosophy that cautioned me not to cling to established images, to the known. As I now photograph the landscape, I look through the camera's viewfinder and see the world in another way. I see through the edge of the light that falls from

Why does Sutherland continue to hold our imagination? We certainly do not seek to emulate his methods and theories. His major work relied heavily on newspaper clippings; there are questions today about his sampling; and his theory is now commonplace. If he were up for tenure in a university today he might well be denied the coveted decision. No, it is for another reason that we look to Sutherland. It is because we have made Sutherland our spiritual leader. Sutherland is our myth of the criminologist. The myth of Sutherland is our reference for the creation of our own personal and collective identity. We look up the side of the mountain to find our own likeness in the Great Stone Face. Each intellectual field, even in these modern times, has a mythology, and Edwin Sutherland is an important part of ours.

What is the connection between

myth and crime? First, crime is one of the predominant myths of our contemporary culture. It ranks with or above baseball and football-the sporting myths of play and competition. Whereas the ancient Greeks had their myths of the gods in the heavens and of heroic figures flying too close to the sun, we have our daily stories of crime which speak to us of our human nature and our relationship to authority. The life course in Greece was guided by the myth of the traveler Odysseus-a myth that suggested the trials of the human journey. In the myth of crime we today are cautioned in a particular way; we are told about the character of the social world in which we must travel. In the daily stories of crime, we measure our existence.

And we as criminologists are an integral part of the myth. There are those who are the subjects of the myth: the public and the large part of the public that is defined as criminal at any time. There is the apparatusthe reifying structure-of the myth: the police, the courts, the prisons, and all the functionairies of the institutions. And, not least, are the storytellers: the newspaper reporters, the social critics, the preachers, and the criminologists. As high priests of the myth, we criminologists tell the story in detail and make it appropriate for the time and place. We all are part of the myth-whether we are conservative criminologists, liberal or radical criminologists, sociobiological criminologists or Marxist criminologists.

The question for us, then, is this: In what way do we choose to tell the story? The way we describe the myth is important, important because we are engaged in the highest of callings—mythology and travel into the depth of human and spiritual realms. BE CAREFUL WHAT YOU'RE DREAMIN'—SOON YOUR DREAMS WILL BE DREAMIN' YOU.

Second, thought of such kind necessarily leads us beyond the traditional boundaries of criminology. MAMMAS DON'T LET YOUR BABIES GROW UP TO BE...(criminologists). I will be asked, "Do you still do criminology." What I am doing at the moment is asking other questions, but the asking is still about what it is to be human and how we can live a decent life in this world. JUSTICE, SWEET JUSTICE, YOU TRAVEL SO SLOW. This does not

seem to be the time to construct more theories about the causes of crime. Why is it that we know so much about crime, and know it in so many different ways, and yet there still is so much crime? That is the problem for us now. And the problem necessarily takes us someplace beyond criminology. We are engaged in a theology of the lower range, in the highest of realms, in an understanding of the mysteries of everyday life. Our source is the popular culture of the age. We move from Karl Marx to Willie Nelson, but none of the former is lost-it is a part of us. Crime is a homelessness in the world -physically and spiritually. We will eliminate crime only when we find a way to travel home-only when we can be at home in this world of universal consequence. IF I EVER FIND A PLACE I WANT TO BE, I THINK I'LL STAY. I THINK I'LL STAY.

And third, is it possible to go beyond the myth of crime-that is, to go beyond the reality of crime? If crime is the dominant myth and reality of the age, and if the age is far from what may be possible, might we not envision a time and a place when and where we could live by some other means and thereby have a different life? It is not that we are lacking in knowledge-about crime or anything else-but that we do not know how to transcend that knowledge. Krishnamurti tells us, rightly and wisely, that our lives are conditioned by a knowledge that enslaves us. As criminologists we tend to do little more than explicate, elaborate, and synthesize the obvious. When will we cease to name and begin to live-to live life first hand? Our task, it seems to me, is to see things exactly as they are and to live our lives accordingly. And to see things as they are requires an openness and an awareness-a mindfulness-that comes with a new practice, a practice that involves not only collective struggle but also personal stillness. This is a practice that is unclouded by conventional thought, by the illusion of self, by the mythology of crime. This is a journey to the sacred, to that part of our humanity that is beyond all thought-to that part of us that is, in Zen terms, "nothing." With awareness we may go beyond myth to a new creation-to a world, among other things, free from crime. We are traveling into a new territory.

GRADUATE PROGRAM HIGHLIGHT

ITH this issue of THE CRIMINOLOGIST we are initiating publication of brief descriptions of graduate programs in criminology, criminal justice, and other related graduate programs. It is hoped that other programs will provide graduate program descriptions for publication in future issues. The purpose of the descriptions is to keep our membership abreast of graduate programs and program revisions. Program descriptions are not intended to serve as public relations pieces. We are pleased to initiate this new component of THE CRIMINOLOGIST with the John Jay College of Criminal Justice.

John Jay College of Criminal Justice

John Jay College of Criminal Justice was recently cited as the most prestigious criminal justice graduate progam in the nation in the report of the Joint Commission on Criminology and Criminal Justice Education and Standards. The College offers five master's degree programs and one doctoral program.

At the master's degree level the graduate enrollment numbers 543 students, sixty percent of whom are male and forty-nine percent in-service. Each semester over sixty different courses are offered to students studying in one of the following programs: an M.A. in Criminal Justice; a Master of Public Administration; an M.A. in Forensic Psychology; an M.S. in Forensic Science; and the newest program, an M.S. in Fire Protection Management. The latter degree which begins in September is the first in the nation in the fire science field.

In public administration John Jay has developed a unique specialization for students who wish to work in inspectors-general offices. These units, found at the local, state and Federal level, function to monitor and prevent waste and fraud in public agencies. By combining traditional public administration courses with courses in accounting, auditing and investigative techniques students develop those competencies needed by agencies charged with management control.

The criminal justice and forensic psychology programs include six credits of internships. Because of the rich variety of agencies based in the New York metropolitan area our students are able to select their internships with a view to their future employment objectives as well as meeting broad educational needs. Our graduate students have been placed in over one hundred different agencies ranging from policy making and criminal justice research units to jail

hospital wards.

The doctoral program began in 1981. The program is administered through the City University of New York Graduate School together with twenty-eight other Ph.D. degrees. While we have yet to award a doctorate, many of our students have now completed all of their course requirements and are working on their dissertations. The 59 students in the program represent the full spectrum of criminal justice professionals. We have active and retired police officers, an F.B.I. agent, a police academy training director, an arson strike force administrator, a Vera Institute researcher, probation and parole officers, and executives, wardens, researchers on court projects and criminal justice faculty from nearby colleges. In addition, the program has several traditional students who have entered graduate work directly from college. Each semester we offer between eight and ten doctoral seminars.

The doctoral faculty is drawn primarily from John Jay with several members on the faculty of other C.U.N.Y colleges including Queens College, Brooklyn College and Queens College Law School. The faculty provides an interdisciplinary focus to the program. Several have law degrees as well as doctorates in psychology, history, anthropology, sociology, political science and forensic science. Our faculty is professionally active. Many are members of The American Society of Criminology and the Academy of Criminal Justice Sciences. Two retired A.S.C. presidents and the current president of A.C.J.S., Dr. Dorothy Bracey, are also on the faculty. The following dissertation titles

suggest the wide range of interests and expertise of our students:

- The Effects of Casino Gambling on Street Crime in Atlantic City
- Prison Design and Inmate Behavior
- The Historical Foundation of the Social Control of Juvenile Girls in NYC
- The Bank Secrecy Act and Money Laundering
- The Interrelationship of Terrorism and Ideology

EDITOR continued from page 1

versity of Connecticut, Storrs, CT 06268. The letter should contain whatever the candidate thinks might be helpful to the Committee in arriving at the choice of an editor. This might include discussion of such matters as previous writing and editorial experience and involvement and participation in the affairs of the Society. Those who would like more information on the required tasks are encouraged to contact the current editor, John H. Kramer, S-159 Human Development Bldg., Pennsylvania State University, University Park, PA 16802 (814/863-2797).

1986 Election Candidates

Roland Chilton, Executive Secretary of the Society, announced that the slate of candidates to be presented to the membership for the 1986 election of officers are: President-Elect: Don M. Gottfredson, Rutgers University and Malcolm W. Klein, University of Southern California; Vice President-Elect: Edith E. Flynn, Northeastern University and Charles H. McCaghy, Bowling Green State University; Executive Counselors: Robert Meier, Washington State University; Nicole Hahn Rafter, Northeastern University; Joseph E. Scott, Ohio State University, and Terence P. Thornberry, SUNY-Albany. Ballots will be mailed to the membership in April.

CALL FOR PAPERS

Midwestern Criminal Justice Association

The Midwestern Criminal Justice Association has issued a call for papers for their annual meeting in Chicago, October 2-4, 1985. This year's theme is "Criminal Justice: Challenge and Change." Papers are invited in the areas of police, courts, corrections, law and social control, criminology and criminal justice education. Authors interested in the involvement of the private sector of criminal justice processes are encouraged to submit papers. The deadline for submission is May 31, 1985. Presenters will be notified of acceptance within 30 days of receipt of abstracts. Persons interested in participating in the conference should send abstracts to: Nancy Schafer, School of Justice, University of Alaska, Anchorage, AK 99508.

POSITIONS-VACANCIES-OPPORTUNITIES

THE CRIMINOLOGIST will regularly feature in these columns position vacancies available in organizations and universities, as well as positions sought by members of the Society.

There will be no charge for placing such announcements. For those agencies or persons not wishing to have their identities known, arrangements can be made for a box number and all appropriate inquiries will be forwarded accordingly.

It is the policy of ASC to publish free of charge position vacancy announcements only from those institutions or agencies which subscribe to equal educational and employment opportunities and those which encourage women and minorities to apply.

Institutions should indicate the deadline for submission of application materials.

The Professional Employment Exchange will be a regular feature at each Annual Meeting. Prospective employers and employees should register with the Society no later than three weeks prior to the Annual Meeting of the Society. Appropriate forms may be obtained by writing to the ASC offices in Columbus. Ohio.

To place announcements in The Criminologist, send all materials to: John H. Kramer, Editor, THE CRIMINOLOGIST, P. O. Box 1200, State College, PA 16801.

PENNSYLVANIA STATE UNIVERSITY -The Department of Criminal Justice seeks candidates for a senior-level, tenure-track position at the Associate or Full Professor level. The Administration of Justice Program is a multidisciplinary unit of the College of Human Development. The Program offers the B.S., M.S., and Ph.D. degree with a strong faculty representing such disciplines as criminology, justice, administration, law, social psychology, sociology, history, and political science. Qualifications: Applicants must have an outstanding record of achievement in research and scholarship, including extensive publications and successful grant procurement. A Ph.D. is required. All criminal justice specialty areas will be considered with emphasis on ability to provide leadership in development of a strong interdisciplinary research program and quality instruction. Starting Date: Fall, 1985. Closing Date: April 1. 1985 or until suitable candidate is selected. Inquiries: Candidates should forward a curriculum vitae and the names of three references to Walter Freeman, Chairperson, Senior Faculty Search Committee-Box 101, Administration of Justice Program, S-159 Human Development Bldg., The Pennsylvania State University, University Park, PA 16802.

MONMOUTH COLLEGE, Criminal Justice seeks an Assistant Professor to fill a full time position. Responsibilities to begin September 1, 1985 include teaching as a generalist, student advising, supervision of field interns, and committee assignments. Teaching, field experience, and Ph.D. Criminal Justice preferred. A.B.D. considered. Salary will be competitive. Deadline for applications is March 21, 1985. Send vita and three letters of recommendation to Edward W. Sieh, Criminal Justice Coordinator, Monmouth College, West Long Branch, N.J. 07764.

WASHINGTON STATE UNIVERSITY, The Department of Sociology announces a three year temporary position as Assistant Professor beginning August 16, 1985. This position is for someone specializing in criminology and deviance. Although the initial appointment is for three years, there is the possibility of renewal at the end of that term. Applicants must have Ph.D. completed by the time of appointment. Please send vita, letter of application describing research and teaching interests, samples of scholarly work, and three letters of recommendation to: Prof. Mark C. Stafford, Chair, Personnel Committee, Department of Sociology, Washington State University, Pullman, WA 99164-4020. Deadline for applications: March 31, 1985. Women and minorities are encouraged to apply.

ARKANSAS STATE UNIVERSITY, The Department of Sociology has an opening for an Instructor or Assistant Professor of Law Enforcement for Associate Degree in Law Enforcement. Prefer candidate with Ph.D. in appropriate field and law enforcement experience. Salary commensurate with qualifications. Position begins August 1985. Send resume, official transcripts, and three letters of recommendation to Law Enforcement Search, Department of Sociology, Social Work, and Geography, P.O. Box 1890, State University, Arkansas 72467. Deadline for application is March 15, 1985. Minorities and females are encouraged to apply.

SAGINAW VALLEY STATE COLLEGE, Department of Political Science has a tenure track faculty position open for Fall, 1985 in Criminal Justice. Duties include teaching introduction courses in Political Science and American Government; courses in Constitutional Law, Public Policy and Public Administration, with an orientation to Criminal lustice: possibility of teaching one graduate administration course each year. Ph.D. required, evidence of strong teaching abilities supported by experience desired. Salary and rank dependent on qualifications. For full consideration, send letter of application, resume, official transcript, and three letters of recommendation by March 27, 1985 to: Mr. Lawrence K. Fitzpatrick, Director of Personnel, Saginaw Valley State College, University Center, Michigan 48710.

UNIVERSITY OF DELAWARE, The Program in Criminal Justice is soliciting applications for a non-tenure-track lecturer position in criminal justice beginning in the fall of 1985. The initial appointment will be for a period of one year with possible renewal for two additional years. The position carries teaching responsibility for five courses per year, two of which will be sections of an introductory criminal justice course. The remaining three courses will be the upper division and depend upon the appointees areas of interest and expertise. Preference will be given to applicants with strong teaching skills. Minimum educational prerequisites are a graduate degree in criminal justice, law, or one of the social or behavioral sciences. Applications for more advanced scholars seeking visiting appointments are welcome. For assured consideration, applications, including a vita and three letters of reference should be sent by March 30, 1985, to Carl B. Klockars, Chair, Lecturer Search Committee, Program in Criminal Justice, 336 Smith Hall, University of Delaware, Newark, DE 19716. (302/451-2881 and 302/451-1236)

SOUTHEAST MISSOURI STATE UNIVERSITY, The Department of Criminal Justice is seeking applications for a tenure track position at the instructor or assistant professor level. A doctorate in Criminal Justice or related field is required. A.B.D. will be considered if degree is completed within one year of appointment. Experience in the Criminal Justice system is desirable. Salary is negotiable depending upon qualifications. Starting date is August 26, 1985. Send vita, official transcripts and three current letters of reference to: Dr. Michael E. Fichter, Chair, Search Committee, Department of Criminal Justice, Southeast Missouri State University, Cape Girardeau, Missouri 63701 by March 31, 1985.

UNIVERSITY OF DELAWARE - Program in Criminal Justice and the Program in Black American Studies are soliciting applications for a full time tenure track appointment beginning in the fall of 1985. The appointment will be at the Assistant Professor rank in criminal justice with a 2-course per semester teaching obligation - one in criminal justice and the other in Black Studies. Applicants should have an earned doctoral degree in criminal justice, law or one of the social sciences at the time of appointment. By March 30, 1985, applications including vita and three letters of reference should be sent to: Dr. Carl B. Klockars, Chair, Faculty Search Committee, Program in Criminal Justice, 336 Smith Hall, University of Delaware, Newark, DE 19716. Phone: 302/451-2881 and 302/451-1236.

KEAN COLLEGE, Department of Criminal Justice seeks an Assistant Professor to teach undergraduate courses in Criminal Justice. Expertise in quantitative methods desirable. Ph.D. preferred, A.B.D. with previous experience considered. Position is available September 1, 1985. Anticipated salary range is \$21,341 - \$24,543. Applicants should submit resume describing qualifications plus undergraduate and graduate transcripts to Dr. Michael Israel, Coordinator of Criminal Justice Program, Department of Political Science, Kean College of New Jersey, Union, N.J. 07083. All material must be received by March 11, 1985. Minority and women candidates are encouraged to apply.

EASTERN MICHIGAN UNIVERSITY, Department of Sociology is currently seeking a Professor and Head of the Department of Sociology to instruct at the undergraduate and graduate level in Sociology, Anthropology, and Criminology/Criminal Justice. Successful candidate will have the qualifications for appointment to the rank of full professor and a Doctoral degree in Sociology, Anthropology, or Criminology/Criminal Justice. Additional requirements include a minimum of seven years college instruction at both the graduate and undergraduate level, demonstrated research ability and experience and an established reputation through scholarly publications. The initiative to expand departmental programs, ability to administer a multi-disciplinary Department, and the people-skills to work cooperatively with faculty is a must. To apply, please contact the University Personnel Office for a standard E.M.U. application. This application must be completed and returned with vita by June 1, 1985 to: Eastern Michigan University Personnel Office, 310 King Hall-TC, Ypsilanti MI 48197, (313) 487-3430.

continued on page 8

1. Victims and witnesses have a right to be treated with dignity and compassion.

2. Victims and witnesses have a right to protection from intimidation and harm.

3. Victims and witnesses have a right to be informed concerning the criminal justice process.

4. Victims and witnesses have a right to counsel.

5. Victims and witnesses have a right to reparations.

6. Victims and witnesses have a right to preservation of property and employment.

7. Victims and witnesses have a right to due process in criminal court proceedings.

— from the National Organization for Victim Assistance

- ACCESS to NOVA's library of published and unpublished materials to help you in your research and teaching.
- RECEIPT of NOVA's clearinghouse publications, including a local service program directory and NOVA's annual legislative directory.
- OTHER SERVICES, such as helping to place students in local service internships.

Name	Title		
Agency or Organization			
Address			
City	State		Zip
County	Telephone (work)		
Type of Membership: Individual	☐ Senior/Student—\$10.00	☐ Sustaining—\$50.00	□ Patron—\$100.00
Agency/Organization \$75.00	(annual)		
☐ Payment Enclosed ☐ Bill Me	Charge to my Mastercharge/VI	SA (circle one) \$	Exp. Date
	ignature		

POSITIONS continued from page 5

CHICAGO STATE UNIVERSITY-Position open for an Instructor/Assistant Professor, tenure track, in the Corrections and Criminal Justice Department. Applicants should possess a Ph.D., but consideration will be given to ABD and applicants who are working on terminal degree. Applicants should possess ability to teach criminology, social deviance, and related courses. Position begins in the fall of 1985. To apply, send vita and cover letter to: Dr. Bryant Feather, Chairman, Department of Corrections and Criminal Justice, Chicago State University, 95th and King Drive, Chicago, Illinois 60628. Application deadline is May 1, 1985.

NORTHERN ARIZONA UNIVERSITY, The Department of Law Enforcement seeks an assistant professor, tenure track, to teach undergraduate and graduate courses in several different areas of criminal justice, including criminological theory, law enforcement administration and research methods. Minimum requirements: earned doctorate in criminal justice, criminology or related field, research ability and teaching experience at the postsecondary level. Additional requirements: preference will be given to candidates who have one or more of the following: practical experience in some phase of the criminal justice system; J.D. or LL.B. in addition to another doctorate; preparation either academically or by practical experience to teach in the area of corporate security; or significant background in juvenile justice. Salary: \$22-27,000 for a nine-month academic year, depending on background and experience. Application deadline: March 29, 1985. Submit a resume of educational background and work experience, the names of at least three professional references, and transcripts of all graduate studies to: Department of Law Enforcement, Box 15005, Northern Arizona University, Flagstaff, AZ 86011.

CENTRAL MICHIGAN UNIVERSITY, Department of Sociology, Anthropology, and Social Work seeks to fill one probable tenure-track position, Fall, 1985. Assistant Professor probable; Associate Professor possible for unusually well-qualified candidate. Area of specialization: Criminal Justice. Also, desirable a secondary interest in gerontology or sociology of adolescence. Responsibilites include, in addition to teaching and research, the coordination of an undergraduate criminal justice program. ABD in sociology or criminal justice required, Ph.D. in sociology or criminal justice preferred. Submit vita and names of three references to Personnel Committee, Department of Sociology, Anthropology, and Social Work, Central Michigan University, Mt. Pleasant, MI 48859. Application deadline: March 22, 1985 [or extended, if necessary].

TEMPLE UNIVERSITY, Department of Criminal Justice expects to fill one or more tenure track faculty positions for September 1985. Candidates should have a doctorate or terminal degree in a relevant discipline. Preference will be given to candidates with generalist criminal justice backgrounds, with emphasis on research and publication in the areas of legal process, courts, criminal justice theory, or other relevant areas of specialization. Applications by women and minority candidates are strongly encouraged. Nominations and applications, including a vita and three letters of recommendations should be sent to: Dr. Stephen D. Gottfredson, Search Committee Chairperson, Department of Criminal Justice, Fifth Floor Gladfelter Hall, Temple University, Philadelphia, PA 19122.

SUNY-PLATTSBURGH, College of Arts & Sciences. SUNY announces a tenure track position opening for an Asst./Assoc. Professor in a newly established criminal justice program within the Sociology Department. Applicants should have a record of research and scholarly achievement in criminal justice and experience in teaching courses in the corrections area. Candidates must also possess the administrative skills necessary for helping to coordinate student internships and developing the new program. Ph.D. or ABD in criminal justice or sociology/criminology is required. Salary is competitive and commensurate with experience. Campus is located near Lake Champlain, Lake Placid and Montreal. Send resume and names and addresses of three references before April 12, 1985, to Paul K. Clare, Recruitment Committee, c/o Ms. Mayerlynn Miller, Director of Personnel and Affirmative Action, Dept. of Sociology, Box 801, SUNY, Plattsburgh, NY 12901.

ARTICLES continued from page 3

coming issues. A quarterly refereed publication of research in crime and justice, it's substantive theme is broad, encompassing any topic relevant to criminology. Submissions that apply to substantive or evaluative concerns in criminology; advanced methods of statistics, econometrics, or operations research as well as more traditional approaches are welcome. Also invited are papers whose focus is primarily methodological or which explore new directions for researching criminological topics. Send all submissions to James Alan Fox, College of Criminal Justice, Northeastern University, 360 Huntington Avenue, Boston, Massachusetts 02115.

Raymond L. Walters, College of Great Falls, editor of the new publication, the Montana Law Enforcement Quarterly invites articles covering any aspect of the criminal justice field to be submitted. For further information contact: Raymond L. Walters, Associate Professor, Criminal Justice Department, College of Great Falls, 1301 20th Street South, Great Falls, Montana 59405 (406) 761-8210 extension 323.

POSTMASTER

Please send address changes to: 1314 Kinnear Rd., Suite 212, Columbus, OH 43212



American Society of Criminology 1314 Kinnear Rd., Suite 212 Columbus, OH 43212 ISSN 0164-0240 SECOND CLASS POSTAGE PAID COLUMBUS, OHIO